OCTOBER 2, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a. Public Hearing and Action on McKinley Towne Centre-Liberty Retail PUD Zoning District and PUD Site Plan, 1.15 acres, 515 East Liberty Street.  A request to rezone this site from C2B/R (Business Service/Residential District) and C2A (Central Business District) to PUD (Planned Unit Development District) and a proposal to demolish the existing bank building and construct a three-story building – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

DiLeo explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Dana Dever, attorney representing the Washington Avenue Apartments to the west, stated that, procedurally, he supported this project.  He thought it was a well-thought plan and that McKinley was making a positive contribution to this area.  One aspect of the otherwise excellent plan that he did not support was the proposed closing of the alley to the west.  He stated that the condominium documents for this property described the alley as a pedestrian walkway/service drive.  Historically, when this condominium was created, he said, the developer wanted to build to the lot line and there was no proposal for a pedestrian walkway.  He said the City and neighbors disagreed, stating that pedestrian access was necessary through what was the longest block in the downtown.  With all of the proposed development in the Washington Street area and the generation of additional cars on the street, he believed a north-south access was necessary.  He stated that the Nickels Arcade was a good example of commercial access for pedestrians, noting the benefit to the developer because of additional window space.  He said this was not a private alley, but a public pedestrian walkway with service drive.  If the service drive were eliminated, he said, trucks would have to pull in and then back out onto Washington Street, which had parking on both sides of the street and pedestrians using the sidewalk.  It would be a dangerous situation, he said.  He believed the benefits would be great if the pedestrian access in this location were preserved.  The alley to the east adjacent to the theater, he noted, was a dangerous alley with blind turns.  

Steve Kaplan, office tenant in the building to the west, stated that he was a daily user of the western pedestrian walkway, adding that this north-south thoroughfare was necessary in what was one of the longest blocks in the downtown.  He believed there were a lot of changes in store for Washington Street and, while he agreed that this new proposal was pedestrian friendly along Liberty Street, he did not believe that to be the case along Washington Street.  Also, he said, with all of the future changes that will occur on Washington Street, there would be a growing need for this access.  He believed the western alley was conceived as a public thoroughfare and he did not see a public benefit at all for using the alley to the east adjacent to the theater.

Albert Berriz, of McKinley, stated that he and Trey Caswell, also of McKinley, were present this evening.   He expressed gratitude for the opportunity to reset the FAR (floor area ratio) calculations through the Planning Commission tabling action at the last meeting.  He said they also heard the Commission’s comments about the building elevation along Liberty Street and showed drawings of the revised elevation.  The drawings showed the entire building frontage from Division to the stair tower to the east and he explained how there would appear to be a series of different buildings.  He believed the proposed brick building was consistent with buildings along Liberty and State Streets, as well as with the design standards put forth by the A2D2 task force.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Woods, seconded by Bona, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the McKinley Towne Centre Liberty Retail PUD Zoning District and Supplemental Regulations and PUD Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to receiving approval by the Washtenaw County Drain Commissioner’s Office and to addressing all outstanding Systems Planning Unit comments.

Emaus was still concerned that the principal use on the site was going to be parking, even though the FAR had been changed.  He thought the permitted principal uses identified in Section 4(a) of the supplemental regulations needed to include the same permitted principal uses in the C2A district, as well as stacked parking.  Regarding the alleyway, he supported the comments of the neighbors.  While in the past there may not have been as much of a need for a pedestrian pathway between Washington and Liberty, he said, the projected plans for the Washington Street area made it clear that a pedestrian access would be needed in this long block.  Based on his experience, the eastern alley adjacent to the theater was not a pleasant pedestrian passageway.

Potts believed very few changes had been made since Commission tabled this.  Although some changes were made to the building elevation along the street, she thought the building still looked like one uniform mass of building.  She thought the design did not reflect Ann Arbor or the months of work involved in creating design guideline recommendations.  She said a great deal about architecture was learned during this process, about suitability to a particular location, how to break up a building’s surface in ways that provided integrity and variety.  It was very clear to her that the proposed design was just one building, she said, adding that there was an opportunity right now for using elements of design in a more creative manner.  She said the alley was also a concern, noting that the eastern alley was clearly unsafe and occasionally filled with trucks servicing the theater.  If there were going to be a break in this long block, she said, it had to be somewhere other than that alley.  She did not support vacating the western alley for private use, calling attention to the design guidelines that also contained recommendations about internal walkways, sidewalks, courtyards and mid-block passages.  

Bona said it was difficult to respond to the design guidelines because, although she liked the work that was going into them, they did not contain objective criteria and she thought the ultimate result would be individual aesthetic responses.  In her view, she thought more could be done to make this building feel more like downtown buildings, but she did not think the Planning Commission should tell the petitioner what to do.  At some point, she said, Commission members needed to make a decision on whether to support the project.  She agreed with neighbors that this was one of the longest blocks in the downtown and a north-south pedestrian access was needed.  She was hesitant to give up the pedestrian access on the west side.  She also felt strongly about allowing vehicular access in downtown blocks because it was difficult to maneuver large trucks.  However, the location of the existing western alley near the traffic signal was problematic, she said.  If a pedestrian access could not be achieved adjacent to the theater, she said, another location was needed.  She thought the work done on the supplemental regulations was very helpful, but said the public benefits appeared to be minimal.  If a north-south pedestrian access between the two streets could be incorporated, she said, it would be easier to support this PUD.

Westphal stated that he also was disappointed with the revisions that were made to the site plan, particularly related to the building elevation.  The vertical elements and door that were added were helpful, he said, but the building still looked like a singular building and contradicted the latest community thinking of what downtown blocks should look like.  He believed this proposal fell short of the PUD standard that dealt with innovation in land use and variety in design.  He did not see any variety in the design of this building.  He stated that the doorways appeared to be flat, noting that the supplemental regulations require all entrances to be recessed.  He also expressed concern about the pedestrian alley, stating that he was hoping to see a more alternatives for pedestrian-only access, a vehicle passageway, emergency access, and a pedestrian and commercial vehicle access.

David Esau, of Cornerstone Design, showed the areas where are doors were located and how they would be recessed back a couple feet from the plane of the building.  He stated that everything between the vertical elements would be recessed back, which would provide variety.  He also noted that tenants may be interested in adding awnings to their entrances, which would also provide variety.

Pratt asked if the vertical elements would be flush with the sections of the building that were not recessed.

Esau stated that they had not yet completed the architectural detailing, but said their intention was to create a slight projection at the columns.

Pratt stated architectural design and pedestrian friendliness were public benefits associated with a PUD proposal, which was one of the reasons Commission was discussing this.

Berriz stated that architecture was a matter of taste.  While this plan may not address everyone’s taste in design, he said, they have worked hard to make changes to the design of the building and to how it will interact with pedestrians.   He referred to the Michigan Theater building which had one consistent elevation.  He stated that they would be more than happy to provide pedestrian access through the glass doors to the back alley 24 hours a day, seven days a week, but pointed out that ownership of this property was through a condominium arrangement with the City of Ann Arbor.  He said the lobbies and elevators would also be continuously accessible because there would be tenants in this building that would need access at all times of the day.  He said they were sensitive to the pedestrian access issue and have addressed crime and safety.

Pratt said he did not see the Michigan Theater alley as a viable alternative for pedestrian access.  He asked what the plan was for vehicles servicing the building, such as dumpsters and deliveries.

Berriz offered the McKinley Towne Centre as a live example.  He stated that service for that building was through a single ingress/egress drive off of Washington Street, which worked very well.

Pratt asked if there would be restricted hours for refuse truck access to service the dumpsters from the west side of the building.

Berriz said there were no restrictions currently in place for the McKinley Towne Centre and that neighbors, such as the Washington Street apartments and surrounding retailers, had not brought up any problems or concerns.  He stated that the downtown was not the easiest of locations for deliveries to restaurant and retail businesses.  He said these businesses currently were having regular deliveries made without any problems, noting that front-door deliveries were typical for a downtown.  He stated that the refuse areas at the rear would be enclosed and that there would no problem with smell or visibility.

Woods appreciated the offer by the petitioner for the public access, as it would help to alleviate some of the concerns.  She said the access would have to be worked out with the City, since the City was the other condominium owner.  Regarding the alley to the east adjacent to the theater, she said, there was not much the City could do in terms of perception or fears, stating that this was part of living in an urban environment.  Certainly one would take precautions, she said.  She was not as concerned about the design of the building, but suggested that a color version of the elevation would be helpful when this goes before City Council.  She asked if a pedestrian, when entering the passageway, would be stepping into an arcade situation with retail space beyond glass walls.  She added that it was important that a pedestrian access be provided here.

Berriz stated that this would depend on the tenant of the building.

Woods said it was her understanding that the foundation of this building would be constructed such that future levels could be added if desired.

Berriz replied that this was correct, but noted that they did not have plans at this time for future expansion.

Mahler said this proposal indicated that it complied with the PUD standard where the proposed building would contribute “to the desired character and form of an established neighborhood.”  He asked neighbors their thoughts about the pedestrian arcade being offered by the petitioner.

Dever said he was not prepared to react to this offer without more specific information, such as how wide it would be.  He noted that this original suggestion also included vehicular access, which he thought was important for safety reasons.  If there were only going to be a pedestrian access, he said, 16 or 22 feet would be good, but a six-foot wide passageway would not be acceptable.  He did not think a pedestrian passageway should be approved without specific detail.  

Pratt believed it would be appropriate for Planning Commission to add something to the motion to the effect of a minimum ten-foot wide, safe public access to the alley behind the building.

Berriz stated that this would be acceptable.  He said the current width was 22 feet.

DiLeo suggested that staff be directed to work with the petitioner to come up with one or two different pedestrian access designs to present to City Council, and that Commission provide direction as far as what was to be achieved through such an access.

Woods questioned whether Commission could legally specify the width and hours of operation, wondering if an opinion was needed from the City Attorney.  The broader issue for her was safe pedestrian access consistent with this area.

Potts believed Commission had authority to require specifics because this was a PUD.  She said she would prefer vehicular access in this area in addition to pedestrian access because cars needed a way to get through this block at the mid-point.  She also mentioned adequate access for wheelchairs and bicycles.  

Pratt stated that one of the primary goals was to promote public access.  He was not sure he would support increasing vehicular circulation in this area.  He thought it was a good idea to provide cut-through access for pedestrians, but not necessarily for vehicles, adding that a service drive would be available for deliveries.

Mahler stated that the issue of north-south vehicular passage was secondary to him; pedestrian access was foremost in his mind.  He would support having staff work with the petitioner to develop an appropriate pedestrian access as long as it was clearly marked and provided appropriate accommodations per the Americans With Disabilities Act.

Westphal believed this project would be more attractive with a cutout in the building allowing people to see straight through it.  He agreed that pedestrian access was most important and said his preference would be to have something that provided a direct visual, something without doors.  He asked if the permitted principal uses along Liberty Street would include banks.

DiLeo replied yes, stating that banks or other types of service commercial uses would be allowed.  Restrictions would have to be included in the PUD supplemental regulations, she said.

Westphal said he felt very strongly about not permitting another bank along Liberty Street, as he thought it would severely impact the pedestrian traffic.  He preferred that only retail and restaurant uses be allowed and that financial institutions be prohibited, suggesting that this be included in the motion.

Berriz stated that they would have no way of knowing who their tenant would be at this time.  He noted that they have done an excellent job of increasing pedestrian traffic on Liberty Street with the retail tenants that have moved next to the TCF Bank, adding that he did not see how the bank was harming the pedestrian atmosphere on the street.  He did not agree with the Planning Commission dictating what uses could locate on this site based on what members did or did not like.  He said it was too difficult to tell what the market would be in the future.

Borum stated that the existing alley adjacent to the theater should be used for comparison purposes in coming up with a pedestrian access on the west, such as its unsafe perception.  He said the new access should include features like transparency, lighting, and glass doors and windows for visibility.  He did not have a problem with staff resolving this with the petitioner, but said he would not be opposed to tabling action this evening to have this come back to Commission.  With regard to the building elevation, he thought the main perception of breaking up the façade had more to do with pedestrian scale more so than the view of the whole building.  More crucial to him were ingress/egress and the rhythm of walking along the street, stating that the liveliness of people going in and out of the building and the pedestrian access would help with the façade.  He did not have a great desire for a north-south vehicle passageway, as it would create an awkward and dangerous situation.  

Pratt understood there might not be a consensus among Commission for having staff work with the petitioner to present a pedestrian access to City Council.  He said he was comfortable that Council would address this appropriately. 

Potts did not support voting on a specific site plan without it being fully complete.

Moved by Bona, seconded by Emaus, to amend the main motion by adding, “subject to providing a minimum ten-foot wide, safe and clearly identifiable pedestrian access open to the public between Liberty and Washington Streets.” 

Emaus expressed concern about using the word “safe” because he did not think the petitioner could guarantee safety.

Woods thought this was an appropriate motion without the word “safe.”  

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Emaus, Mahler, Pratt, Woods



NAYS:
Borum, Potts, Westphal



ABSENT:
Carlberg

Motion carried with the word “safe” removed.

Dever stated that the eastern alley adjacent to the theater, which was perceived to be unsafe, was 11 feet wide.  He did not believe a minimum 10-foot wide pedestrian access on the west would be a friendly access.  Also, in order to provide planters and other amenities, more than 10 feet would be needed, he said.  He suggested that Commission table action in order to review the pedestrian access proposed by staff and the petitioner.

Woods stated that the motion required a ten-foot minimum width, which meant that the access could be wider.  If this were to come back to Commission for additional building height, she wondered if the petitioner would be subject to modifications based on items that had been determined to not work well.

Pratt stated that any revision to the development in the future would open up the whole PUD.  At that time, he said, there may be a desire to make a revision from the City’s perspective.  He believed the reasons the eastern alley was listed as unsafe would be considered in planning the pedestrian access on the west.

Emaus clarified that the pedestrian access was for street level only, that the petitioner could build above it.  He stated that he has been in this area everyday for the past 20 years and this site has been an eyesore with no particular amenity to the City.  He was happy to see a development finally proposed that would enliven and bring economic vitality to the area.  The City should not lose sight of that, he said.

Westphal agreed that this proposal was better than the vacant buildings, but said he would like to see more design effort made.  He said the design guidelines process was very clear and it was difficult for him to understand why this block should not be the best-looking block in the area.

Potts stated that this block definitely had possibilities, noting that it was a key shopping location at one time.  With regard to the proposed PUD, she found it difficult to determine the beneficial effect the PUD would have for the City.  She agreed that this proposal would provide employment and shopping, but said this could be done through a conventional zoning classification.  She did not believe this proposal contained anything exceptional that would warrant a PUD.

Moved by Bona, seconded by Borum, to table action.

A vote on the motion to table showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Potts, Westphal



NAYS:
Emaus, Mahler, Pratt, Woods



ABSENT:
Carlberg

Motion failed.

A vote on the main motion as amended showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Emaus, Mahler, Pratt, Woods



NAYS:
Potts, Westphal



ABSENT:
Carlberg

Motion carried, reads as follows:

Moved by Woods, seconded by Bona, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the McKinley Towne Centre Liberty Retail PUD Zoning District and Supplemental Regulations and PUD Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to receiving approval by the Washtenaw County Drain Commissioner’s Office and to addressing all outstanding Systems Planning Unit comments, and subject to providing a minimum ten-foot wide, clearly identifiable pedestrian access open to the public between Liberty and Washington Streets.

